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BOLTS:  “Building Outstanding Leaders for Tomorrow’s Society 

F ROM THE PRINCIPAL:  In January, the Bruning-Davenport Steering Committee, composed of district teachers and adminis-
trators, set up an online Google Survey to gauge our district’s climate and culture. Participants were asked about our district's 

strengths, how information is relayed, and also what could be done differently. Our continuous goal is to help improve our engage-
ment and community outreach. The survey was distributed using our district's BrightArrow communication system. The survey was 
distributed via text, and email to families, as well as posted on the school website, and our BD USD Facebook page. 
 
In total, there were 61 parent surveys completed, 35 staff surveys completed, and 93 student surveys completed. More than 95% of 
the respondents rated our district positively in terms of communication within the community, noting that BD USD excels at provid-
ing information in a timely manner through multiple channels; including automated calls and emails. The areas for improvement 
focused on the need for even more information and updates. As a district, we utilize Facebook, Twitter, Daily/Weekly Bulletins, our 
all-call system - BrightArrow, a monthly newsletter, our district master calendar, and our school website.  
 
It is my personal belief that as a district, we have made tremendous strides in communication over the last several years. In recent 
years, Bruning-Davenport has adopted an all-call system called BrightArrow. The system communicates with Powerschool to send 
notifications to parents regarding school events, meetings, and cancellations. Additionally, our monthly newsletter is a way to com-
municate current events, showcase student achievements, and highlight our talented staff who are making a difference every day. 
Our Bruning-Davenport Facebook page is updated with the most up-to-date information. Our district website has dramatically in-
creased traffic since its relaunch in 2020. The content, quality, and frequency of all of our platforms and social outlets have signifi-
cantly improved. 
 
In the survey, respondents noted they are most happy with the staff, teachers, and district and how we strive to put our students first. 
These surveys will continue to be analyzed by the Steering Committee Meeting, and the Bruning-Davenport board of education, and 
relayed to our stakeholders to provide feedback and clarity.  
 
Thank you to all the survey participants who took the time to provide their feedback. In the year ahead, we look forward to continu-
ing to improve and further advancing how we reach out to and support the Bruning-Davenport community. We encourage our com-
munity members to be in contact with us on how we can continue to grow and improve.  Mr. Damen Kugel, Principal 
 

F ROM THE SUPERINTENDENT: Hard to believe we are winding down the basketball season and ready to start the spring 
sports.  Where does the time go?  The days seem to go slow but the weeks and months go fast.  The students will be starting the 

4th quarter of the school year and graduation will be here soon.  The students are working hard in the classroom and at the activities 
they are involved in.  State speech is March 17 in Kearney at the high school for this year.  FFA and FCCLA state conventions for 
the first time in two years will be in person.  Those conferences take place in April. We also will begin the state testing for grades 3-
8 and 11.  Please make sure your child is getting plenty of rest and staying on top of their school work.  I look forward to working 
with our students and teachers as we finish the 2022-23 school year.   
 
 Child Find:  Bruning-Davenport USD will hold a Child Find meeting on March 13, 2023, at 6:30 PM in the Bruning library, in an 
effort to obtain the earliest possible identification of young children and their families who may benefit from early intervention or 
education services. Child Find is a component of Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) that requires states to identify, 
locate, and evaluate all children with disabilities, aged birth to 21, who are in need of early intervention or special education services. 
If you have concerns regarding your child’s development, please come to the meeting where we can provide you with contact infor-
mation for support in speech therapy, occupational therapy, and physical therapy. 
 
 Bruning-Davenport USD has much to offer students. The District offers a strong academic program that includes access to dual-
credit courses from the University of Nebraska Now program, Southeast Community College, and Peru State College. This has been 
utilized by a number of students to earn college credits at vastly reduced tuition fees and the possibility to enter college as a second 
semester freshman. In addition we are a member of a career academy, in partnership with Southeast Community College, offering 
students dual credit courses in areas of education, health services, technology, and agriculture.  We are in the process of updating our 
shop area at the Bruning building to offer SENCAP welding for college credit starting in the fall of 2023.   
 Bruning-Davenport USD has an experienced staff and offers a wide selection of courses to meet Rule 10 requirements. As for extra-
curriculars we offer a strong fine arts program, FCCLA and FFA programs, and quality athletic programs. Each of these programs 
has a history of excellence and devotion to enhancing a student’s experience at Bruning-Davenport USD. 
 
 Bruning-Davenport USD is a great district that has an excellent staff and offers much to students. We invite you to review our web-
site at http://www.bruningdavenport.org, our Facebook page, and the State of the Schools website at http://
nep.education.ne.gov/.  Our 2021-22 Annual report is also on the website for your review.  We hope you consider the district when 
making educational decisions for your child.  Mr. Kolin Haecker, Superintendent 

http://www.nectac.org/partc/ptcoverview.asp
http://www.bruningdavenport.org


MEET A SENIOR 

ETHAN SCHAFFER is the son of Greg & Staci Schaffer.  His brothers and sisters are Audrey, Nate, Elissa, 

Catelin and Gavin.  Ethan in involved in Band, Drama and FFA at Bruning-Davenport USD.  He belongs to St. 

Peters Lutheran Church in Davenport.  He enjoys hunting, and being with friends in his spare time.  He is un-

sure of his future plans right now.  Ethan’s favorite food is Chicago Style Pizza, his favorite TV show is The A-

Team, his favorite song in Good Enough  by Van Halen and his favorite place to go to be alone is his car.  The 

most influential person in his life has been his mother.  “She is a very hard worker” says Ethan. 

DEREK DOMEIER is the son of Daniel and Andi Domeier.  His siblings are Dylan and Peyton.  Derek is involved in Football, 

Band, Drama, Speech, STRIV, NHS, FFA and FCCLA at Bruning-Davenport USD.  He is a member of 

Trinity Lutheran Church and is an active member of the Luther League.  In his spare time he enjoys lifting 

weights and hanging out with friends.  Derek plans to attend UNK and become an elementary teacher.  His 

favorite food is steak, his favorite TV show is The Ranch, his favorite song is Unknown, and his favorite 

place to go to be alone is his Grandpa’s cabin. The most influential person in his life has been his dad.  

“Because he has taught me everything I need to know and has pushed me to work hard for everything I 

have and want” says Derek.  Derek also wants people to know that if you need help, just ask for it! 

 

GAVIN HINTZ is the son of Cherie and Kory Hintz.  He has one brother Trevor.  He is involved with 

yearbook at Bruning-Davenport USD.  He enjoys playing video games in his spare time.  Gavin plans on 

going into Computer Programming in the future.  His favorite food is spaghetti and his favorite place to go 

to be alone is his room.  The most influential people in his life has been his parents.  “Because they encour-

age me to do better” says Gavin. 

F FA Update: Bruning Davenport FFA chapter has had a very busy month. On Wednesday January 
18, the BD FFA traveled to York to take part in Leadership Development Events ( LDEs). We had 

a very successful day as two members earned their trip to the state convention in Lincoln this March. 
Addi Crockett earned 3rd place in extemporaneous speaking and Easton Weber earned 3rd place in 
employment skills. We are proud of all of our teams and individuals that competed at district LDEs. On 
Wednesday February 1, the BD FFA seniors and Ms. Vyhnalek traveled to Tri County to participate in 
state degrees and proficiency degree interviews. Those seniors include Zach Hoins, Hallie Hoins, 
Easton Weber, Cameron Hoins, JessaLynn Hudson, Addi Crockett, and Derek Domeier. All will be 
receiving their state degrees on stage at the state convention in March. The FFA State Degree is the 
highest degree an FFA member can receive at the state level. Easton Weber and Jess Hudson both 
earned gold at the district level in their proficiency areas. A proficiency award honors FFA members who, through Supervised Agri-
cultural Experiences (SAE) have developed specialized skills they can apply to their future careers. On February 15,  the Welding 
CDE team traveled to York high school to participate in a welding competition. Results from welding: Gatlin placed 3rd in TIG, 
Lathen 6th GMAW, Wyatt 15th O/A, Isaiah 16th SMAW, Ethan 18th SMAW, Addi 25th GMAW. The team placed 8th out of 22 
teams. February 20-25th was National FFA Week. BD FFA celebrated with dress up days, drive your tractor to school day, a petting 
zoo for the elementary, and a staff appreciation breakfast. Members are looking forward to attending district Career Development 
Events (CDEs) and State Convention in March.  

J H FCCLA:  Junior 
High FCCLA hosted a 

pancake breakfast for the 
music contest workers, 
judges, and paraeducators 
on February 17. This 
aligned with concluding 
FCCLA Week and Ran-
dom Acts of Kindness 
Day. The students were 
proud of their cooking 
skills, and everyone en-
joyed themselves. Thank 
you to those who participated and helped. :) 

FCCLA hosted a Shelter Drive in the surrounding communities for local patrons to donate at various locations. Flyers were created 
by Junior High FCCLA Students. This drive was so important to students, as they competed at District 4 FCCLA at the beginning of 
February. This drive was a community effort, and FCCLA was very proud of how many items they collected. Students collected 
medicine, towels, Twin/Twin XL sheets, and various other hygiene items. There were over 75 items donated. These items will be 
donated to People's City Mission in Lincoln, in hopes that the students will be able to deliver them. Overall this was successful, and 
FCCLA appreciates everyone's support and donations. :) 
 



MARCH BIRTHDAYS 

     Grade                 Name               Date                                                                                                        Grade         Name                      Date 

 

12 JessaLynn Hudson 1 
6 Aliviah Barney 3 
3 Ellie Manes 4 
10 Wyatt Holtzen 5 
7 Ben Manes 7 
12 Lathen Stanek 9 
8 Kennedy Barney 11 
12 Alyssa Fisher 11 
12 Kaylee Wilkins 11 
9 Zechariah Szydlo 11 
10 Natalio Diaz-McCall 12 

11 Alexa Houser 14 
12 Derek Domeier 16 
5 Macin Kowalski 16 
0 Bryce Oettinger 16 
9 Elizabeth Hinrichs 20 

 Andi Domeier 21 

7 Riggins Ozenbaugh 23 
10 Alexis Enghauser 26 

 Erika Brinegar 29 
6 Adisynn Krehnke 30 
3 Cole Kowalski 31 

P ATRIOT’S PEN:  Each year more than 84,000 students in grades six through eight participate in the 

VFW’s Patriot’s Pen youth essay contest. The first-place winner in each state competes to win one of 

54 national awards totaling more than $55,000 dollars. The contest encourages students to think about Amer-

ican history and draft an essay of 300-400 words for a different topic chosen each year. This year’s topic 

was, “My Pledge to Our Veterans.” 

 This year’s winners were 1st Cynthia Ozenbaugh, 2nd Emma Hoins, 3rd Collin Schoenholz. Each of 

these students was awarded a certificate of recognition and a check. Additionally, Cynthia and Emma’s es-

says moved on to the district level of competition where Emma placed 1st and Cynthia placed 3rd. Emma 

will now have her essay advance to the state competition.  

 On February 3rd Emma Hoins attended the 76th Annual Midwinter Conference of the VFW in Lin-

coln  where she was awarded 2nd place out of 2,444 entries in the state of Nebraska. She received a check for 

$900 for her efforts as well as a certificate of recognition.  

 Congratulations to these students and to all who participated for their hard work! 

Jumpstart Day is coming up on March 
29th from 10am-11am in the Bruning 
school!  Please call the office to let us 
know you will be attending this event with 
your child!  Invitations will be mailed out 
soon!  We are currently not accepting out
-of-district students.  Questions: Please 
contact Daina Philippi or Ali Strong at 402-353-4685 

H IGH SCHOOL MUSIC DEPARTMENT:  Here in the 

music department we are well in the swing of things! We 

currently wrapped up our regular season schedule for pep band so 

now we just have pep band for the district finals and state tourna-

ments to look forward to! Aside from showing our support for the 

basketball team we are preparing for our own contests! In help to 

prepare for our upcoming contest we invited a local retired band 

director, Stan Johnson from Shickley! Students really enjoyed hav-

ing him down, and he gave some really great musical suggestions 

in helping us prepare! 



COUNSELOR’S CORNER:  SENIORS ... Tasks for this SPRING!  Scholarship season is here!  
It's time for your students to start searching and applying for scholarships. ScholarshipQuest is a FREE database accessible through 
our website that contains application information for more than 2,000 Nebraska-based scholarships.  
 
Get Serious About Applying for Scholarships. See ScholarshipQuest for Nebraska-based scholarships and a list of national search 
sites. Miss Hoffman shared a google folder to seniors and senior parents with college events and scholarships available. You also can 
find scholarship information on the bulletin board in the student lounge, and on the school website (bruningdavenport.org).  
 
Update Your Activities Resume You'll need updated information for scholarship applications. These are very useful when apply-
ing for scholarships and asking for letters of recommendation. Instead of writing everything out, you can print "see attached re-
sume" and give your recommenders a copy.  
 
Request Letters of Recommendations for Scholarship Applications. Ask adults who know you well, Give them plen-
ty of notice, a deadline, details about the scholarship, and a copy of your Activities Resume. 
If you haven't already, you will want to start creating your HIGH SCHOOL ACTIVITIES RESUMES. EducationQuest.org and Ne-
braska Career Connections have great templates, along with Microsoft Word/Google Docs. These are very useful when apply-
ing for scholarships. Instead of writing everything out, you can print "see attached resume." These are use-
ful for recommenders to use also.  
 
Check out our slate of winter/spring live streams & webinars!  Winter/Spring 2023 virtual events for students and parents are set! 
Catch the following live streams on Facebook and YouTube. No need to register in advance.  

Wednesday, Feb. 15 @ 7 p.m. - How to Navigate the Admissions Process 
Wednesday, March 22 @ 7 p.m. - How to Prep for College 
Wednesday, April 19 @ 7 p.m. - My Life as a Student Athlete 
Wednesday, May 17 @ 7 p.m. - How to Save for College 

Also, tune in to our free Junior College Planning webinars in April. Click the links below to register. 
Wednesday, April 5 @ 6:30 p.m. 
Wednesday, April 12 @ 6:30 p.m. en español 

Click here to access a flyer featuring all of our winter/spring events. Feel free to print, post, and share with students and families! 
 
Time for students to check portals  It's the time of year when students need to check their student portals for financial aid offers. 
Encourage your students to log into their portals now to check their to-do lists and see if they were selected for verification.  
 
JUNIORS... tasks for this Spring!  Take the ACT. Colleges use your best score for college admissions and scholarship considera-
tion. Juniors will be taking the Nebraska State ACT on Tuesday, March 21, 2023. There are various other National Test 
Dates are located in your student handbook, online school calendar, the bulletin board in the lounge, your locker, and act.org.  
Bruning-Davenport High School is utilizing ON TO COLLEGE: JOHN BAYLOR test prep. Each student has an account and al-
ready has their username and password. Juniors will be using ACT Prep, ACT Refresher Prep, PSAT Quick Power Prep, and Study 
Skills & Test Taking Strategies. Fee waivers are available. You can take the ACT as many times as you wish. Colleges will 
use your best score for admission and scholarship decisions. 
 
Update or Create an Activities Resume if you haven't done so yet. Nebraska Career Connections and Education-
Quest have templates, along with Microsoft Word/Google Docs. These are very useful when applying for scholarships and ask-
ing for letters of recommendation. Instead of writing everything out, you can print "see attached resume" and 
give your recommenders a copy. The sooner you create a resume, the less you will have to remember your senior year. If you need 
any help or want to look at examples, Miss Hoffman is available and has previous years' resumes. 
 
SOPHOMORE... tasks for this SPRING!  Bruning-Davenport High School is utilizing ON TO COLLEGE: JOHN BAY-
LOR test prep. Each student has an account and already has their username and password. We will be using PreACT, PSAT Quick 
Power Prep, and Study Skills & Test Taking Strategies. Sophomores will be taking the PreACT on APRIL 26, 2023. 
 
Improve your STUDY SKILLS to help you earn better grades. Use your planner or planner app to track your assignments and 
exams. Take notes in class and while reading. Review them often. Study in a quiet place without distractions. Take John Bay-
lor's course Study Skills & Test Taking Strategies. 
 
FRESHMAN... Tasks for this SPRING!  Create an Activities Resume if you haven't done so yet. Nebraska Career Connections 
and EducationQuest have templates, along with Microsoft Word/Google Docs. These are very useful when apply-
ing for scholarships and asking for letters of recommendation. Instead of writing everything out, you can print "see attached re-
sume" and give your recommenders a copy. The sooner you create a resume, the less you will have to remember your senior year. If 
you need any help or want to look at examples, Miss Hoffman is available and has previous years' resumes.  
 
Focus on Your Career Interest. Take career assessments. Miss Hoffman has shared many resources with you in Google Drive. 
Explore career options of your top choice. Job Shadow your top career interest. This information is also available on Bruning-
Davenport's school website, under the Counselor's Tab (bruningdavenport.org).  
NebraskaCareerClusters.com offers different Nebraska Career Tours short video clips over each career path-
way for students to explore and learn from professionals relating to the specific career fields. These videos highlight Nebraska-
Based Companies. 

https://educationquest.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=9f42d8300eb817eafacd6b151&id=7a429955a4&e=e00c3c218e
http://bruningdavenport.org/
https://educationquest.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=9f42d8300eb817eafacd6b151&id=893c081d0b&e=e00c3c218e
https://educationquest.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=9f42d8300eb817eafacd6b151&id=aa7a947f8f&e=e00c3c218e
https://educationquest.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=9f42d8300eb817eafacd6b151&id=f1155a2ce1&e=e00c3c218e
https://educationquest.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=9f42d8300eb817eafacd6b151&id=92bd8e61d0&e=e00c3c218e
https://educationquest.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=9f42d8300eb817eafacd6b151&id=6e230e95f0&e=e00c3c218e
http://act.org/
http://bruningdavenport.org/


Bruning-Davenport High School is utilizing ON TO COLLEGE: JOHN BAYLOR test prep. Each student has an account and 
already has their username and password. We will be using Grade 8/9 Test Prep PreACT, and Study Skills & Test Taking Strategies. 
 
On our school website are college events, academic/career camp days, and college virtual tour information. These items are 
located under the Counselor Tab and shared with you in a Google file. EducationQuest.org offers College Profiles and NE Colleges 
Virtual Tours for students. Talk to college reps who visit Bruning-Davenport. Make sure to check the daily bulletin to see what 
times and dates they will be in our building. 
 
Improve your STUDY SKILLS to help you earn better grades. Use your planner or a planner app to track your assignments and 
exams. Take notes in class and while reading. Review them often. Study in a quiet place without distractions. Take John Bay-
lor's Study Skills & Test Taking Strategies course. 
 
Create a four-year academic plan. Meet with Miss Hoffman to register for classes that will meet high school graduation, college 
admission requirements, and your future career plans. Be sure to check frequently to stay on track. 
 

F CCLA DISTRICT STAR:   Four students  from Bruning - Davenport USD recently partici-
pated in the Nebraska Family, Career, and Community Leaders of America District #4 STAR 

Event Competition. This annual event was held at Exeter-Milligan Public Schools, with Mrs. Nan-
cy Schluatman- Sutton FCCLA Advisor serving as District #4 STAR Advisor and featured over 34 
competitors from the area.  

 
One Competitive Event available to FCCLA members is STAR Events: Students Taking Action 
with Recognition. STAR Events recognize members for proficiency and achievement in chapter 
and individual projects, leadership skills, and career preparation. STAR Events offer individual 
skill development and application of learning through cooperative, individualized, and competitive 
activities. District #4 hosted 14 different category events during the conference.  

 
Students are evaluated by judges using a rubric system and have the opportunity to earn a Gold, 
Silver or Bronze rating. The top two finishers in each event level, who earn a Silver or Gold rating, 
qualify to compete at the state competition, which will be hosted as part of the State Leadership 
Conference. District Officers assisting with the conference were:  District #4 President- Paige Olt-
mans from Bruning-Davenport, VP of Competitive Events-STAR- Kierra Papik from Exeter- Mil-
ligan, and Vice-President-Daelynn Hofaker from the Sutton Chapter. 

 
 Students from the    Bruning - Davenport Junior High and High School Chapter received the following ratings in their respective 
categories:  

 
Paige Oltmans, Job Interview, Top Silver, State Qualifier 
Cynthia Ozenbaugh & Eva Oltmans, Chapter Service Project Display, Top Silver, State Qualifier 
Traevon Houser, Career Investigation, Silver, State Qualifier 

B LOOD DRIVE:  Bruning-Davenport High School FCCLA hosted a blood drive at the Bruning Opera House on February 20, 
2023. We were just shy of our goal and had 39 units of blood donated. Every unit of blood donated goes towards a scholar-

ship for one of our local seniors, who is pursuing a career in the Health Sciences Career Field. As always, thank you very 
much for all your help and support, and a special thank you to the Bruning Opera House for allowing us to use their facility.  
Hope to see you on April 25 and in June. :)  

C AREER FAIR:  On 
Tuesday, February 7 

all Juniors attended a col-
lege fair at the Stastny Cen-
ter in Hebron. Students had 
the opportunity to visit with 
24 different college repre-
sentatives from across the 
state. Students learned about the unique programs offered by different colleges in our state. They attended breakout sessions to help 
them become college ready from the Nebraska Community Foundation, LRS Consulting Inc., and Educationquest. Thank you 
Thayer County Economic Development Alliance for organizing the college fair for our students to attend. They enjoyed it, and 
couldn't stop talking about how many colleges or post - secondary options were there. 












